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  SERVING CLEOBURY COUNTRY NOVEMBER 2022  

MOBILE FOOT HEALTH CARE 

Providing a thorough nail and foot 
care treatment in the comfort of your 

own home.

Registered and insured practitioner.


STACEY WILLIAMS FHP Dip  RFHP 

07794 022 618

WINTER WARMTH 
WELCOME

There are occasions when I sit at 
my computer and simply feel a 
surge of pride to be the editor of 
this newsletter. Like printing Liz 
Smith’s letter in the October 
issue, advising that the Parish 
Church will be open seven days 
a week through the winter to 
provide basic heat for those who 
cannot afford to switch on 
whatever fire they have at home.
   This month we take another 
step down the road of simple 
human decency, which you’ll 
find on Page 7 under the title of 
‘Winter Warmth welcome in 
Cleobury.’ It lists the known 
places where you can find 
warmth, hot food and drinks and 
a feeling of welcome: The Parish 
Hall, The Parish Church, The 
M a r k e t H a l l , S t M a r y ’ s 
Community Room on Love Lane, 
Cleobury Library and Cleobury 
Community Hub. Prices range 
from a free lunch up to £5. This is 
big hearted Cleobury showing its  
best side again. Wonderful.

GOLD MEDAL 
WINNER IN POLAND

Liz Bishop rang on deadline 
day plus two with some news 
too good to ignore:
   Excellent news about Charlie 
Brown, a local young athlete. He 
was educated at Lacon Childe 
School and is now studying at 
Bath University. 
   Last month he was invited to 
represent Great Britain in Poland 
at the Modern Pentathlon, which 
i n v o l v e s f e n c i n g , r i d i n g , 
swimming and running. The 
result was a Gold Medal!
   Charlie was also eighth overall 
i n t h e Y o u t h W o r l d 
Championship. What next for 
this talented young man? The 
Commonwealth Games? Who 
knows?

YOUTH HONOURED
Two local young ladies were part 
o f H e r M a j e s t y Q u e e n 
Elizabeth’s funeral parade that 
was such an impressive spectacle
as it was broadcast worldwide.

 Hattie Haycock joined the 
Royal Navy in May and was 

selected as a member of the 
squad pulling the gun carriage 
that carried Her late Majesty’s 
coffin. She was one of fifteen 
girls selected after initial training 
and every day put in twelve 
hours to ensure everything was 
right on the day. 
   May Carter, representing the 
Far Forest and Rock branch of 
the Royal British Legion, was 
one of the 70 Standard Bearers at 
the Cenotaph during the Royal 
funeral, again after detailed 
training and rehearsing before 
the ceremony.  She was awarded 
the Royal British Legion’s 
Certificate of Appreciation, the 
highest honour available to a 
member of the Legion.
   Two fine young ladies, tired 
but exhilarated by the honour 
and the experience to be part of 
such an historic occasion. What a 
wonderful memory to keep 
forever; our congratulations to 
both of them.

WELCOME
Mr Sunak. We do hope you’ll 
stay for a while.
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Victoria Allen 
Funeral Services 

 
 

An Independent Family Business offering a  
Personal and Professional Service  

 
Over 25 years’ Experience 

 
Competitively Priced 

 
Private Chapel of Rest 

 
Golden Charter Pre-Paid Funeral Plans 

 
Covering All Areas 

 
Home Visits Available 

 
 

01584 879035 
24 Hour Service 

 
 
 

8 Charlton Rise, Ludlow, Shropshire, SY8 1ND 
www.vallenfuneralsludlow.co.uk 

Email: vafs@btinternet.com 
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And On Other Pages…. 

 5 - Rock Church Christmas Fayre

 7 - Winter Warmth Welcome

 9 - Catherton Common Update

 11 - Cleobury W.I’s Centenary

 13 - Terry Henderson

15 - Another Hobson’s Success

19 - Borders Classic Bike Show

21 - Stepping Out! Walking News

23 - November in the Wyre Forest

25 - Philip Dunne MP

29 - The Manor House

31 - All Change at Cleobury RFC

32/33 - Doddington Lodge

39 - Cleobury Mortimer Benefice

41 -  Simon Morton on Gardening

43 - Robin Hood at Tenbury Wells

45 - Mrs Grumpy

 47 - The Social Calendar

51 - Neighbourhood Development

 57 - Let’s Beat the Scammers

The Cleobury Clarion, November 2022 
Volume Eighteen  -  Edition Eight

There are about 2,000 native 
apple varieties in England.

55 were on show at the 
Stottesdon. Page 17.

Jenny’s Memorial Tribute.
SeePage 37.

Prize winners at the 
Horticultural Society contest.

See Page 53.
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INTERESTED IN 
GARDENING?

Would you like to join us?
We are local people who meet 
on Mondays to hear speakers 
on gardening topics, or you 
may prefer to just come as a 
visitor.
   C o n t a c t L i n d a o n 
edandlinashman@gmail.com 
for more information or Steve 
on stevetodd@uwclub.net for 
details of our allotments.

CLEOBURY MORTIMER
HORTICULTURAL 

SOCIETY
——————————-

MELVILLE 
METHODIST CHURCH

How good to hear from this 
prominent Farlow and Oreton 
landmark. Ruth Downes writes:
   November 9th Soup Lunch 
12.30-2.00 p.m @Melville
   November 26th, Christmas 
Fayre at Farlow and Oreton 
Village Hall 10.00-2.00, if 
anyone would like to have a 
table please contact Joanne 
Gibbon on 01584 891553
   December 7th- Christmas 
Soup Lunch 12.30-2.00 p.m 
@Melville

ROCK CHURCH 
CHRISTMAS FAYRE

The very attractive Rock 
Church will be holding a 
Christmas Fayre on Sunday, 
December 4th, from 11.00 
through to 4.00.You’ll find stalls 
w i t h h a n d m a d e c r a f t s 
including woodwork, jewellery, 
gifts, cards, floral art, ceramics, 
plus tea and homemade cakes. 
It wouldn’t be a Christmas 
Fayre without homemade 
cakes, would it?
   If you need more details or 
want to book a stall, talk to 
Georgina Feather on 01299 
266353.

CLOWS TOP 
GARDENING CLUB

November is the month for our 
AGM - but do not let that put 
you off, the business side of the 
evening does not take long.
(Like most AGMs everything 
has been provisionally agreed 
previously!) though of course 
the members are free to have 
their say on the night.
   It is the last meeting of the 
year and we treat it as a social 
evening. Members are invited 
to bring a plate of sweet or 
savory food to share.

   Elva has also arranged an 
illustrious speaker for our 
enter ta inment - Dr. Pam 
Davenport of "Chilli Zoo" fame. 
The enterprise produces chilli 
jams and oils, chilli marmalade, 
and dried chil l ies. These 
products are sold in shops from 
Ledbury to Ludlow and four 
towns in between.
   Dr Davenport says that 
chillies "lift spirits, act as an 
aphrodisiac, may speed up 
weight loss and add something 
extra special to all manner of 
dishes" There will be samples 
available to purchase on the 
night,( Christmas is coming....)
   Do come along and join us at 
7.45pm, don't forget the flower 
of the month competition and 
your magazines to swap.
  See you at 7.45pm on 
Wednesday the 23rd.
Judith Lawson

FAREWELL, PETE
Pete Andrzejewski has been a 
Clarion advertiser of his PA 
Electrical and Security service 
for many years. Quiet spoken, 
always paid his bill in cash and 
on time and happy to help you 
in an emergency. He’s chosen to 
retire and take life a little easier. 
Thanks for your support, Pete.

Clarion Clippings - The Local News

 

 
 

 

 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 

Call now for a Free Quotation! 
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Clarion Clippings  -  The Local News

What a great piece of news this is. Warm places, some with warm food, to make you welcome 
through the winter. Never mind the weather, enjoy the welcome.

IN PRAISE OF….
Recently I managed to lose 
one of our window lock keys, 
so what? I hear you say.
I went to a well established 
ironmonger in Kidderminster 
and despite the really helpful 
staff spending 15 minutes 
searching "on line" for a 
duplicate key and trying 
different "blanks" it was all to 
no avail.

  I had virtually forgotten all 
about it until I was walking 
past "Cleoburrs" and noticed 
that the ever obliging Robbie 
the proprietor of our local 
"Aladdin's Cave" now offered 
a key cutting service. So in I 
went and despite Robbie 
being very busy he said: "I'll 
have a go".
  In around 10 minutes in 
between serving a steady 
stream of customers, Robbie 

emerged f rom his l i t t l e 
workshop with a replacement 
key and said "try this but if it 
doesn't fit, there will be no 
charge" and despite my 
protestations would not accept 
my offer of payment.
  The key fitted perfectly and 
the cost was very reasonable. 
E x i t o n e v e r y s a t i s f i e d 
customer.
Phil Westwood
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CATHERTON 
COMMON UPDATE

What a spring and summer we 
have had! Hardly a drop of rain 
for months, but I am glad to say 
we have had no serious fires on 
the common. I know it was a 
s e r i o u s w o r r y f o r m a n y 
residents that I have spoken to 
and I was deeply concerned. I 
hope that this is a sign of the 
care and respect that both locals 
and visitors have for this unique 
and important area.
  Although the warm, dry 
weather was pleasant for us it is 
not great news for the common 
where the many wetter parts of 
the habitat are so important for 
our unique collection of wildlife. 
Looking back I find that both 
last summer and the most recent 
winter both had exceptionally 
dry periods and less rain than 
normal. Our monitoring of the 
reserve this year has shown that 
whilst the valley mire near 
Cramer Gutter is still wet as it 
relies on deeply fed springs, 
many of the other wet valley 
bogs and bell pit pools are very 
dry and show changes to the 
important plant collections that 
rely on wetter conditions.
  Our rain seems to come in 
huge dollops these days and 
runs off into the streams and 

rivers rather than having time to 
soak into the soils and collect in 
the hollows. Perhaps another 
sign of climate change.
  The additional problems this 
drying out of the habitat brings 
is that plants such as bracken 
and gorse that thrive in the drier 
areas seem to be more dominant 
rather than in balance with the 
heather, bilberry and grasses.
   The good news is reports of 
nightjar being heard on the 
common this year, and more 
than one. They are another rare 
ground nesting bird. If they 
move in this might be a first for 
the county! But perhaps more of 
that next time.
  Clive Dean – SWT Reserves 
Officer South

BREAKFAST CLUB
21 members and guests turned 
out for a meeting of the Club on 
October 11th, to hear Judy Sant 
c u r re n t p re s i d e n t o f t h e 
Cleobury Mortimer branch of 
the WI, which was founded in 
1922, speak. Judy’s mother 
joined the WI in 1951. Judy 
skillfully interwove the national 
and international history of the 
WI with the history of the 
C l e o b u r y b r a n c h , a n d 
supplemented this with items 
collected  by her mother.
   Some may be surprised to 
learn that the WI was founded 

in Canada in 1897, by a mother 
who wished to increase the 
availability of education for 
women, and to reduce the 
isolation felt by women in rural 
communities. The first branch in 
UK was founded in Wales in 
1915, and in 1918 a National 
F e d e r a t i o n w a s f o r m e d .  
S c o t l a n d h a d a s e p a r a t e 
organisation. Not surprisingly, 
one of the concerns of early WIs 
was women’s suffrage, but they 
took up many other social 
causes which are still relevant 
today, such as Local Authority 
housing, pollution, and fair pay 
for women. Homely skills, such 
as crafts and cookery, also 
command a lot of attention, but 
the ‘Jam and Jerusalem’ image 
often ascribed to the WI very 
much understates the breadth 
and importance of what they do. 
It is also worth mentioning that 
her dynamic leadership has 
revived the fortunes of the 
branch, which was in danger of 
closing only a few years ago, but 
now has a very healthy 45 
members.
   Next month our meeting will 
be held on 8 November, and will 
be addressed by Kelvin Lane. 
Those wishing to attend should 
c o n t a c t A n g e l a D r e n n a n 
(270636) to book places.
Mark Baldwin 
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 Wills  
 Lasting Powers of Attorney 
 Free Will reviews 
 Probate support 
 Care home fee avoidance 
 Free funeral plan with every Will 
 Family Protection Trusts 

“A lifetime’s attention to complex legal issues as a retired Detective Superintendent 
and now a Private Client Lawyer means you can definitely trust Mark and his daughter 

Lauren to write your Will”

 Appointments by telephone, 
video link or in the comfort of 
your own home 

 Over 45 years’ experience in 
law 

 Friendly and professional 
support for you and your family 

 Call us up for a chat to see how 
we can help! 

Professional Family Estate Planners Planners

TLC Care at Home are a well-established family run, Home Care 
Provider who have built up an excellent reputation within our 
local communities

We have recently been rated as  OUTSTANDING  by CQC and this 
puts TLC Care at Home in the top 3% of providers in England

Our dedicated Care Team are here to help support you with 24/7 care 
provision should it be required. At TLC Care At Home, we are dedicated 
to supporting people with wide range of needs, including Dementia, 
Acquired Brain Injury, Physical Disabilities, Learning Disabilities, 
Sensory Impairments and supporting our aging population.

support from young adults to very mature people. TLC Care at Home 
are here to help anyone who requires care and support to enable them 
to remain living at home for as long as it is safe to do so.

 Domiciliary Care
 Palliative care
 Personal care
 24 hour care
 Companionship
 Dementia Care
 Overnight Care
 Elderly Care

 Care for young adults
 Supporting younger people
 Domestic services: 
cleaning, cooking, washing 
and shopping

 Collections of pensions or 
prescriptions

 Trips out and about

Please contact us now for more information 01299 272 897 
Email: wecare@tlc-careathome.co.uk
Website: www.tlccareathome.com
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DOROTHY ASTON
Aston, Dorothy of Doddington, 
passed away peacefully on 4th 
October 2022, aged 91 years.
  Beloved wife of Maurice, 
much-loved Mum of John, 
loved and dearly missed by all 
her family and friends.
  A Service of Dorothy’s life took 
place on 27th October at St 
John’s Church Doddington. 
Kind donations received in 
Dorothy’s memory will be 
shared between Shropshire Air 
Ambulance and Macmillan 
Cancer Support and may be 
sent c/o the Funeral Director.
All enquiries please to: Victoria 
Allen Funeral Services, 8 
Charlton Rise, Ludlow SY8 
1ND. 01584 879035

CLEOBURY W.I.
Our October meeting was well 
attended by members and 
visitors from neighbouring 
branches of WI. The subject of 
the evening was Coral Crochet, 
and we were not sure what to 
expect! Rather than being a 
demonstrat ion of how to 
crochet, this was a fascinating 
awareness-raising talk. Angela 
Thompson spoke about how 
climate change is the main 
cause of bleaching damage to 
coral reefs around the world. 
Her interest began when she 
took a tour to a coral reef island 
in a glass bottom boat during a 
visit to Australia. Angela 
explained how coral had 

originally been depicted in 2005 
in Australia, using crochet and 
k n i t t i n g t e c h n i q u e s , a n d 
showed a beautiful display 
m a d e b y Wo r c e s t e r s h i r e 
Federation of WI, that had been 
exhibited at the Three Counties 
Show in Malvern.
   Unfortunately, the anticipated 
defibrillator training which had 
been scheduled for October had 
to be postponed until the new 
year.
  There are two important 
events in November. On the 8th 
we welcome the return of Mark 
Baldwin who will tell us about 
(and show us) the enigma 
machine and the role of women 
at Bletchley Park during WW2. 
Visitors are welcome to what 
promises to be an interesting 
evening. The cost for non-
members is £5 to include 
refreshments.
   Remembrance Sunday is on 
13th November and members 
are invited to join the parade to 
church, meeting in the Talbot 
car park at 10.30am. A minute’s 
silence and playing of the Last 
Post will take place by the War 
Memorial, then those who wish 
can proceed into church for the 
Service of Remembrance.
Val Sniadowski 

FROM THE 
BANDROOM 

After a quiet October, we move 
into November with another 
social weekend band trip to 

Bath. A city tour is planned 
along with a theatre trip to see 
Fisherman’s Friends.
   On Remembrance Sunday, the 
13th, the annual parade will be 
led by the band down the High 
Street (hopefully this year we 
won’t have to dodge the pot 
holes)
   We will also be playing at the 
DeBeers Garden Centre Craft 
Fair on Saturday 19th, with an 
opportunity for some early 
Christmas shopping.
   Tickets are now available for 
our Christmas Concert, this 
year to be held in the Parish 
Hall on Sunday 18th December 
at 7.30, tickets are priced at £10 
and available from Amanda on 
01584 891199, the Wash House 
or any band member.
   We are currently seeking bass 
players to join our brilliant 
band. Please get in touch with 
Amanda on the above number 
if you are interested or just 
come along to practice, Tuesday 
7.30pm at the Parish Hall.

SILLY BITS 
Have you heard about the 
new Stannah Stairlift Super 
Express? It gets you upstairs 
before you can forget what 
you came for. 

———— 
My wife has been missing for 

a week; the police said I 
should prepare for the worst. 

So I’ve been to the charity 
shop and asked for her 

clothes back.
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READING GROUP
A small group gathered in 
October to give opinions on 
'Midnight In The Garden of 
Good and Evil'. The author, a 
New York journalist, rented an 
apartment in Savannah and 
wrote about the folk he met. A 
variety of crazy, wonderful and 
o u t r a g e o u s c h a r a c t e r s 
including a voodoo lady. Reads 
like a novel but most facts can 
be verified. It was generally 
agreed the writing was good, 
with dialogue bringing it alive 
for the reader. The latter part of 
the book covers a murder trial, 
or in this case trials,1981-1989. 
A beguiling picture of a 
Southern city, summed up by a 
member as : - ‘ informat ive , 
c o l o u r f u l , e n t e r t a i n i n g , 
shocking at times'. Although 
not appreciated by everyone it 
was deemed a good choice. 
'Why I'm No Longer Talking To 
White People About Race', 
another non-fiction, should 
produce some interesting 
conversation when we meet 
again on November 21st.

Geraldine Kimber

ST JOHNS, DODDINGTON

November is Christmas Fair 
month and we look forward to 
w e l c o m i n g y o u ! I t ’ s o n 
Saturday 26th November from 

2.30pm in Doddington Village 
Hall, with games, refreshments 
and a variety of stalls. If you’d 
like to book a stall, please let us 
know asap. An update on our 
Sponsored Ride and Stride 
event in September: methods of 
going up/down the church 
path included dog walking, 3-
steps-forward-2-steps-back 
(actually clocking up 6km 
travelled in an hour!) and 
juggling by Joey, with a bonus 
juggling demonstration thrown 
in. 
   The most heart-warming was 
Doris, who has only been able 
to come back to church since 
our path was made accessible, 
positively racing up the path 
using her frame for support 
and her son with the “safety 
vehicle” of a wheelchair barely 
able to keep up! 
  Thanks to those who 
sponsored us; we raised £370 in 
total, half of which we keep 
and the other half goes to 
Shropshire Historic Churches 
Trust to help them make grants 
to churches such as ours – an 
excellent virtuous circle! For up 
to date news follow us on 
F a c e b o o k : 
@StJohnsDoddington, or check 
o u r w e b s i t e : 
www.achurchnearyou.com/
c h u r c h / 1 0 5 0 5 / E m a i l : 

stjohnsdoddington@gmail.com 
Celia Gibb 01584 318036 
TERRY HENDERSON

I would like to thank everyone 
who came to the thanksgiving 
service for Terry and the 
kindness and support shown 
by relatives and friends. I know 
he would have been humbled 
to see all those who attended.
I would also like to thank 
e v e r y o n e f o r t h e i r k i n d 
donations amounting to £560 in 
Terry's memory.
   It was the family's wish that 
any donations were given to 
the Midlands Air Ambulance 
and the Critical Care Unit at 
Queen Elizabeth Hospital. Two 
charities that enabled my sons 
and I to spend precious 
moments with him before his 
passing. For that we are 
eternally grateful.
Sue Henderson

CHRISTMAS CRAFT 
FAIR

On December 4th there will be  
a Christmas Craft Fair at the 
Parish Hall, starting at 11.00. So 
you can buy your Christmas 
presents without having to 
travel and at the same enjoy 
tea, coffee and if you want to 
spoil yourself just a little, a 
piece of cake.
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MIKE AND SHELLEY ROBERTS 
Haulage Contractors 

Supplier of Aggregate and Asphalt products 
12 Lacon Close, Cleobury Mortimer DY14 8EF

07860 669350       07966 045012 

Certass Approved Installer
Local Tradesman Based in Highley

ashban94@hotmail.com
Ash: 07817 785245
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CLOWS TOP VICTORY 
HALL

On October 8th the Hal l 
provided the venue for a 
Murder Mystery evening which 
came with a 3 course dinner. 
The guests were provided with 
a menu of character details 
which helped to start the 
investigative process. The 
culprit was eventually revealed 
to the large number of amateur 
sleuths. 
  On November 26th there will 
be a Christmas Fair at the Hall 
between 1pm and 4pm. Stalls 
can be booked at £10 each; 
contact details below.
   Ring 07738 014884 or 07379 
9 5 9 8 9 5 , e m a i l 
admin@clowstopvictoryhall.co.
uk or visit the Clows Top 
Victory Hall Facebook Page.

CHRISTMAS FAIR
Severn Hospice Crafters and the 
S to t tesdon and Cleobury 
Hospice Support Group will be 
h o l d i n g a f r e e t o e n t e r 
Christmas Fair at Broome Park 
Farm, Catherton Road, CM, 
DY14 0LB on Saturday 19th 
November from 11am - 2pm. 
There will be homemade cakes, 
hot drinks, Severn Hospice 
Christmas cards, raffle, tombola 
and hand made crafts on sale, 
all proceeds for Severn Hospice, 
plenty of parking.

ADVENT SOUP 
LUNCHES

Neen Savage WI are holding 
Advent Soup Lunches upstairs 
at Cleobury Mortimer Market 
Hall on every Thursday in 
December - 1st, 8th, 15th and 
22nd from 12.30 - 1.30pm. For 
just £5 you will get a choice 
f rom 3 homemade soups 
followed by a seasonal pudding 
- 1st - apple crumble, 8th -sticky 

toffee pudding, 15th - chocolate 
sponge and 22nd - mince pies! 
All proceeds will be donated to 
the Nightingale Nursing Fund. 
The Stottesdon and Cleobury 
Severn Hospice Support Group 
will also be running a raffle in 
aid of the Severn Hospice at the 
lunches.

FLICKS IN THE 
STICKS

On November 19th at 7.30 we 
will be showing The Angels’ 
Share – a film by Ken Loach. 

Narrowly avoiding jail, new 
dad Robbie vows to turn over a 
new leaf. A visit to a whisky 
distillery inspires him and his 
mates to seek a way out of their 
hopeless lives. A bittersweet 
comedy which proves that 
sometimes in life all you need is 
a little spirit.

WHISKY TASTING
Celebrating the theme of the 
movie, before Flicks in the Sticks, 
on Saturday 19th at 6.00 join us 
for a tutored whisky tasting. 
Sample three different whiskies 
and learn how they are made 
and what to look for in the 
glass. Then try to identify a 
fourth. Tickets are £15 on the 
door. 

LOOKING AHEAD…
At 7.30 on January 27th there 
will be a Burns Supper in 
Cleobury Parish Hall, in aid of 
the restoration fund. Feast on 
haggis, music and poetry, watch 
Scottish country dancing and 
hear a piper. Tickets on sale in 
December - more details in the 
next issue.

CREATIVE WRITING
‘Spinsters’ was the subject at 
our October meeting, when 
Lilian sent a 1,000 word piece 
written for magazine and 
Marian kindly read it for us.  

Vivian centred her tale around 
the remarkable Sarah Margaret 
Fry, prison reformer, and anti-
death penalty campaigner with 
probably too much good work 
to do to ever consider marriage. 
   Marian extolled the virtues of 
a single life of independence 
while the mere chairman played 
safe and simply praised ladies 
for their existence.
   For our November meeting 
the subject is ‘Ambition’. No 
lack of that in our membership, 
as we will confirm at the library 
on Monday the 15th.

ANOTHER SUCCESS 
FOR HOBSONS - 

CREDIT WHERE IT’S 
DHU!

The launch of a stout under the 
title ‘Dhustone reflects the 
Hobson’s habit of using local 
ingredients and names. This 
one commemorates the dolerite 
rock quarried as Dhustone and 
has proved to be a true winner.
   It took the Silver Medal at the 
CAMRA Champion Bottled 
Beer of Britain in May, the Silver 
award again at the regional 
SIBA Independent Keg contest 
and recently the top spot Gold 
at the Champion  Beer of 
Britain, West Midlands contest.
The Gold award came at a blind 
judging at the Tamworth Beer 
Festival with a panel of trained 
tasters. Geoff Cross, CAMRA 
West Midlands Regional Tasting 
P a n e l C o - o r d i n a t o r , 
commented: “The scores were 
quite close, except for the 
obvious winner. Well done 
Hobson’s for your Dhustone 
Stout, which was first.”
   Three awards so far in its first 
year is a remarkable success, 
but that’s what Hobson’s are 
renowned for.
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Whether you’re looking for dental implants to replace missing teeth, invisible braces for a straighter smile, boosting 

free access to our dentists’ surgeries
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STOTTESDON - 
APPLE DAY AND 

MORE

I’ll admit to a love of apples 
that goes back to ear ly 
childhood, when I was proud 
to claim the Ellison Pippin in 
the back garden as mine. A 
lovely tart flavour and the 
winter store under my bed 
was fragrant for months. So 
Stottesdon’s Apple Day is a 
favourite  for me.
   The Fighting Cocks is the 
centre of the event, with the  
t w o c o m m u n i t y o w n e d 
presses producing juice for 
their owners to take away. Just 
a nominal fiver for the service, 
but one couple were so happy 
with the result they parted 
with £20. Result!
   Wade Muggleton is the 
modest star of the day, with a 
display of 55 varieties, which 
is about half of his full 
collection. Have you ever 
heard of the Pitmarton Pine 
Apple, Tickled Pink or the 
Colwall Quoining? Just three 
names from a UK total of 
about 2,000 known varieties.

   Wade has a book out and 
when I’ve read it I’ll tell you 
more. He gives talks on the 
subject and only at the end 
will he produce what looks 
like a fine English fruit with a 
gleaming red peel. “Like most 
so-called English goods today, 
it actually comes from China,” 
he grins. That’s where apples 
originated, only realised in 
recent years as that country 
opened up and another range 
of varieties was revealed to 
western eyes. 

Wade takes a break with what 
must surely be a glass of cider.

   Another good Apple Day 
with so much to see, but also 
the restoration of the parish 
church to consider. Chris 
Tibbits reckons something like 
122,000 tiles will be laid as the 
roof work continues and the 
fabric of the building that 
dates back over 1,000 years in 
parts is brought back to full 
life. A walk around revealed 
the range of work involved, 
with ancient graves nestling 
close to builder’s rubble and 

beyond them the ancient body 
of the church itself.

   Access to the site over the 
weekend was easy, but if 
curiosity gets you in the mood 
to see for yourself, do please 
ask permission to walk into 
the churchyard. It is a place of 
work and a great deal has been 
accomplished in quite a short 
time. Impeding that work 
would be sad and possibly 
dangerous. 

   Just this corner of the church 
e n t r a n c e c o n f i r m s t h e 
d a n g e r o u s s t a t e o f t h e 
building. Please keep clear.
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CLEOBURY MORTIMER CARPETS

Supplying and Fitting of:-
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ReƟrement Planning
Family & Business ProtecƟon

Wealth Management
Investments & Savings

           Grainger Jones your local independent financial adviser
Grainger lives in Cleobury MorƟmer giving the residents 

and surrounding areas a dependable financial planning service.

An iniƟal consultaƟon is available at no charge
To book an appointment or just have a chat, please contact Grainger below.

   tel: 07974 100089      email: grainger@meridenfp.co.uk           website: www.meridenfp.co.uk

WE GET LETTERS
Not many of them, but 
occasionally a reader will 
raise a matter that deserves 
thought, discussion and a 
reply. Like this one:

Dear editor,
  I write in response to 
O c t o b e r ’ s M r s G r u m p y 
column. The second paragraph 
discussed child grooming 
scandals, the policing of them 
and the link to race.
   If you are going to print an 
article discussing race, I think 
it is very important for the 
purposes of the discussion to 
be made clear. Was Mrs 
Grumpy’s piece a report on 
already well documented 
grooming cases, or a thinly 
veiled finger-point at one 
particular ethnic group?
  C lar i ty i s key when 
committing prejudices to print 
- as this could easily be 
c o n s t r u e d a s b i g o t r y -
broadcast. Would Mrs Grumpy 
like to clarify her contribution 
to the Clarion, so that her no-
doubt noble purpose isn’t 
misconstrued?
   Kind regards,
   Andrew Cadwallader 

To w h i c h M r s G r u m p y 
replied:

Andrew
  T h a n k y o u f o r y o u r 
comments on my last piece. I 
appreciate that these matters 
have been reported before but 
this case is just up the road and 
brings home, to me at least, 
that this is not a problem 
confined to large conurbations. 
The point I was trying to 
make, perhaps not clearly 
e n o u g h , w a s t h a t t h e s e 
scandals have been occurring 
for decades whilst being 
studiously ignored by the 
a g e n c i e s t a s k e d w i t h 
protecting young adults. Due 
to a lack of candour over issues 
of race, such activities have 
continued to flourish and there 
is still a reluctance to have a 
frank conversation around the 
issues involved. Even now, for 
instance, when a girl or 
woman is killed by relatives 
for re fus ing to marry a 
stranger, the dear old Beeb still 
refers to such cases as 'so 
called honour killings' instead 
of 'murder'. 
   It was not my intention to 
demonise any specific ethnic 
group but the fact remains that 
the vast majority of offenders 
hail from that community and 
u n t i l t h i s i s p r o p e r l y 
addressed, I worry that this 
kind of situation will continue 
to occur.
   One last thought: thank you 

for taking the trouble to put 
your point of view across. It's 
reassuring to see that at least 
s o m e o n e i s re a d i n g t h e 
column.... 
   Ariadne J Grumpy 

THE BORDERS 
CLASSIC BIKE SHOW
Postponed at the request of the 
school upon the death of Her 
Majesty Queen Elizabeth II the 
show was run a month later on 
October 9th. It’s a testimony to 
its reputation that the school 
halls were crowded and the 
Food Hub busy as motorcycles 
and cars made their way here.
   Local bikers did well, with 
Neil Deller taking two awards 
with his Nortons, Dave Clarke 
the Best BSA trophy, Mervyn 
Smith from Highley the Best 
Two Stroke with his Spanish 
Montesa, Arthur Ratcliffe from 
N e e n S a v a g e t h e B e s t 
European with his Italian Moto 
G u z z i a n d t h e A J S a n d 
Matchless Owners Club local 
stand the Best Club Stand.
   Outstanding in the results 
was first timer Terry Pickering 
with his rare 1930s 500cc AJS, 
made in Wolverhampton and 
winning Best Pre 1940, Best 
AJS and Best in the West as the 
visitors’ choice. 
   Tracey’s last show. She left on 
a high: £4,000 for the school 
PTA and Air Ambulance.
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Ovens Filters Hobs
Grills BBQs Ranges
Extractors Microwaves AGAs

AS SEEN

O
N

 TV

BEFORE AFTER

What can a Nutritionist help with?What can a Nutritionist help with?
Digestive issues
Chronic Fatigue
Sleeping issues
Painful periods
Menopause
Migraine
Type 2 Diabetes

High Cholesterol
Skin Conditions
Children's Health
Anxiety/Depression
Vegan/vegetarian diets
Weight Management
plus many more

Visit www.eatyourselfbetter.co.uk to find out more or book a free mini consultation to see what I can do to help you. 07790521636
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Stepping Out! Who’s Walking, When and Where.

ROCK PATHFINDERS
November’s outing for this 
popular club, who make 
visitors welcome but cannot let 
dogs join their walks.
   Thursday, 3rd. 10.00 o’clock 
from St Leonard’s church, 
Ribbesford, Bewdley DY12 
2TQ.
   Thursday, 17th.  10.00 o’clock 
from The Crown Inn, Hopton 
Wafers, DY14 0NB. 
  F u r t h e r i n f o r m a t i o n : 
www.rockpathfinders.uk

CMFA SOCIAL 
WALKS REPORT

Remember, remember the fifth 
of November, gunpowder, 
treason and plot! I expect many 
of us recall the opening words 
of the tradit ional rhyme 
written to accompany Guy 
Fawkes Night festivit ies.  
Community bonfires and 
f i r e w o r k s d i s p l a y s o n 
November 5th have long since 
replaced the back garden 
e v e n t s w e h a d i n m y 
childhood. Many traditions 
remain unchanged over the 
years, fireworks screeching, 
bonfires crackling often with 
an effigy of Guy Fawkes on 
top, the sweet taste of parkin 
and of course treacle toffee.   
As the days get shorter and 

colder it is time to wrap up 
warm and enjoy the Autumn 
countryside traditions.
   Last month the work party 
had three stiles requiring 
repair work. One replaced with 
a gate, a second strengthened 
and a third needed a dog gate 
incorporated. They were at 
Maxfields near the Bridgnorth 
road, on the CMFA Walk 23 
Three Coppices, close together 
but a distance from convenient 
parking.  We are grateful for 
the assistance of the landowner 
who took the heavy equipment 
and tools to the site for us.
   A bright autumnal morning 
for the Country Walk last 
month. Ten people gathered 
outside St Mary’s Church for a 
d e l i g h t f u l t o u r a r o u n d 
Cleobury. These walks are 
usually between three and five 
miles and take two hours to 
complete. The next date for 
y o u r d i a r y i s S u n d a y 
November 6th at 10.00 am.
   Over the last few months 18 
and 20 people have regularly 
joined the Walking for Health 
walks.  We follow many routes 
around Cleobury, the banks of 
the River Rea, Pinkham, 
Workhouse Bank, the footpaths 
through Glen Caravan Park 
and past Cleanly Seat are some 

favourites. An hour’s walk 
with the option of a hot drink 
and cake at the CoCo coffee 
morning. We meet outside the 
Market Hall on the second and 
fourth Wednesdays each 
month if you wish to join us.  
  On the last Saturday of 
October our Social Walk was in 
Abberley.  The five mile route 
went through a beautiful 
Autumnal countryside of 
woods, fields and lanes.  The 
steep climb up to the top of 
A b b e r l e y H i l l r e v e a l e d 
s p e c t a c u l a r v i e w s o v e r 
Woodbury Hill.  

Recently we spent a few days 
walking in north Devon.  After 
lunch at a cafe in Lynton we 
got into conversation with the 
owner who happened to be the 
local Walkers are Welcome 
organiser.  He explained that 
the many fallen trees we had 
seen were a result of the 
storms last year.  The Exmoor 
National Park are responsible 
f o r t h e c l e a r a n c e a n d 
maintenance work locally. 
They obviously have a huge 
task on their hands!
   CMFA activities are on our 
website 

M O R E F O O T P AT H 
NEWS ON PAGE 27…..
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UPVC Fascias & Guttering
UPVC Windows, Doors & 

Conservatories
General Home Improvements

Free No Obligation quote.  FENSA registered company with years of experience

Re roofing & general building 
work
Replacement Glass
Patio Jet Washing

Call Mike on: 01886 812250 or mobile: 07814 577739
Www.skellernsdoorsandwindows.co.uk
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November  in the Wyre Forest                                                       Linda Iles

This year’s acorns are already beginning to 
sprout. They only need a modest amount of 
moisture and some thin forest soil to grow, but 
many are crushed on the forest tracks or 
shrivel on rocky outcrops (‘some fell on stony 
ground’). Others are taken by Grey Squirrels 
and eaten at once or buried for later 
consumption with their tips nibbled out to 
prevent germination. The loud Jays are busy 
burying too, unwittingly acting as woodland 
planters in return for a small percentage of 
acorns retrieved.
   The baby oaks will come up thick and fast 
under those trees which have produced a 
good crop of seed but will have to escape the 
attentions of other hungry nibblers in order to 
reach maturity. The Fallow Deer browse 
seedlings and any branches within reach, and 
Rabbits may strip off bark in the hungry 
months of winter.  Not so obvious are the 
hordes of insects such as moth and fly 
caterpillars, weevils, leaf miners and gall 
wasps which shred and tunnel their way 
through the foliage but don’t usually cause a 
tree to die. Oaks are slow-growing compared 
to conifers and there is a useful rule of thumb 
which says that they put on an inch of girth 
(measured at breast height) on average for 
every year of their lives. 

   This brings me to my main subject, which is 
‘Why are so many oaks in the forest dying?’  
You may have noticed leaves yellowing, 
branches dying back and whole trees dying in 
the space of a few years. Chronic Oak Decline 
(COD) has probably been around for a century 
and, like Acute Oak Decline (AOD), may 
result in the death of a tree due to a 
combination of factors. Some trees die four to 
six years after the onset of symptoms while 
others seem to be checked for a few years but 
then continue to grow. The acute form (AOD) 
was first observed about 30 years ago but has 
been spreading rapidly in recent years, 
affecting our native pedunculate and sessile 
oaks and their hybrids (which account for 
most of the Wyre oaks). 
   As the photo shows, the trunks of affected 
trees can often show lesions oozing black, 
resinous liquid. There are at least 3 species of 
bacteria present in the fluid and involvement 
of some sort by the native Oak jewel beetle, 
Agrilus biguttatus , whose larvae tunnel 
galleries under the bark of affected trees and 
leave characteristic D-shaped holes in the bark 
when they exit as adults. Heat, drought, 
fungal growth and damage to trunks and 
roots by woodland operations may all play a 
part.
   What can be done about it? Nobody knows 
yet, but Sandra Denman of Forest Research 
(part of the Forestry Commission) and several 
academic bodies are working on it and we all 
hope that our oak woodland will be safe for 
generations to come.

Linda Iles
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01299 271 680
36 High Street  Cleobury Mortimer  near Kidderminster

Worcestershire DY14 8DQ

Retailers for Sanderson, Harlequin, Monkwell

Crowson and many more...

Masquerade

Soft furnishing and 
Interior Design Services

BILL’S QUALITY METALWORK 
5 GREENFIELD ROAD, CRAVEN ARMS, SY7 9QU 

Manufacturing Made to Measure Gates and Railings 
~Balconies and Staircases, Handrails, Carports, 

Structural Steelwork and Mobile Welding Service. 
Phone Bill on 07973 248 016 or 01588 673 914 

Office for a free quote
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Philip Dunne’s 
Letter from Westminster

As the days grow shorter and colder, we 
approach winter and can expect morning 
frosts and later sunrises. We are all 
concerned by the higher cost of our energy 
bills, as the global crisis caused by President 
Putin’s unprovoked invasion of Ukraine 
impacts us here in Shropshire.
   While Putin may be on the backfoot, it 
may also be a long time before the global 
energy market stabilises again. Our resolve 
in supporting Ukraine must hold. But we 
also have to manage higher costs for now. 
The new Prime Minister Liz Truss has acted 
swiftly and decisively to help households 
and businesses through this challenging 
period.

   This builds on the introduction 
announced in March of a £400 reduction in 
electricity bills for all, a non-repayable £150 
cash rebate for homes in Council Tax bands 
A-D, equivalent to 80% of households, and 
£144 million of discretionary funding for 
local authorities.

  I have been urging Ministers to make 
support available for those off the gas grid 
reliant on alternative energy sources, 
including domestic heating oil, many of 
whom live in remote rural areas, as well as 
those whose fuel bills are paid by others, 
such as those in park homes in rural 
Shropshire.

  The Chancellor made explicit in his 
September fiscal statement that households 
reliant on alternative energy sources would 
benefit from the £400 of universal support 
available and announced a further £100 for 
those using alternative energy sources, to be 
paid through discounts on electricity bills 
from 1st October. At the time of writing, 
Ministers are developing appropriate 
provisions for landlords to pass on 
discounts to tenants paying all-inclusive 
bills.
   But the Government knows we need to go 

further. The Prime Minister introduced 
an Energy Price Guarantee (EPG) from 1st 
October to give households certainty with 
their bills. The EPG will cap the unit cost for 
gas and electricity charged by suppliers.

This guarantee will mean typical three-
bedroom households will pay no more than 
£2,500 per year. This will save the average 
household £1,000 a year compared with 
forecast increases in energy costs this 
coming winter.
   Energy cost rates for businesses have been 
capped for six months. In the medium term, 
it is vital that we create a sustainable 
domestic energy supply through the 
expansion of renewables (which successive 
Conservative Governments have increased 
from 6.5% of electricity generation in 2010 to 
nearly 43% in 2020) and new nuclear. The 
Government remains committed to the 2050 
net zero target, but this assumes we will 
continue to rely on fossil fuels for 15% of 
our electricity generation in 2050, so we 
need to maintain some domestic production 
to ensure sustainable supply.
  Finally, we must work to improve the 
energy efficiency of our buildings which 
generate 30% of UK emissions. Over 40% of 
homes now meet EPC Standards A-C, an 
increase from around 10% in 2010. Several 
energy efficiency schemes have had funding 
boosts: the three-year Boiler Upgrade 
Scheme offering grants of up to £5,000 for 
low-carbon heating systems; the Home 
Upgrade Grant Scheme which funds energy 
efficiency measures for low-income 
households operated under the ECO 
programme which received a £800 million 
boost last month; and the Social Housing 
Decarbonisation Fund which is helping to 
upgrade social housing stock to EPC rating 
C which received £950 million more last 
month as well.
   Over £6 billion has been committed to 
retrofit schemes over this Parliament and 
VAT has been cut on materials such as solar 
panels, heating pumps and roof insulation 
for five years. Much has been done, though 
there is also much to do.

Philip Dunne
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Bayton Church of England Primary School 
 

 - Be the best you can be, as a child of God -  

                       
Rated “Outstanding” in our latest SIAMs inspection (March 2018)

– – – – – – – –
 

“We offer an alternative and unique Primary 

come and visit us.”

–

Type to enter text
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MORE FOOTPATH 
NEWS

CMFA Social Walks Report
 The Social walks programme 
for 2022 consisted of nine 
walks and a five day holiday 
in April. 
   Once again thanks go to all 
the walk leaders for their 
assistance in arranging a 
varied programme. The walks 
averaged 6.5 miles in length 
and either ended with a picnic, 
barbecue or pub lunch. The 
average attendance was 14 
which is slightly less than pre 
Covid numbers, but still a 
good turnout. 
   Whilst we are very pleased 
to have a well establish group 
o f s o c i a l w a l k e r s , n e w 
participants are always very 
welcome. 
   In April, 18 members went to 
Bournemouth for a most 
enjoyable five day break 
organised by Paul and Hazel 
Jennings. Members tackled a 
g o o d v a r i e t y o f w a l k s 
depending on the degree of 
‘café culture’ or ‘sea front 
culture’ preferred. All the 
walks were made from the 
hotel with the help of the 
excellent local bus services 
and, of course, bus passes. The 
Hotel Collingwood also did a 
great job. At the end of the 
walks, there were frequent 
visits to Wetherspoons where 
the drinks were great value as 
normal. 
   In May, Judy and John Sant 
o r g a n i s e d a s u c c e s s f u l 
barbecue which was very 
much appreciated.. It was very 
nice, once again, to see Val and 
Graham Simpson were able to 
join us at several of the 
lunches and we very much 

hope this will continue for 
2023. Non walkers are always 
very welcome to attend the 
lunches. 
   The 2023 program will be 
planned after the November 
walk and we hope that finding 
leaders will be as easy as last 
year. We look forward to 
another year’s adventures. 
Paul and Hazel Jennings 

CLEOBURY ROYAL 
BRITISH LEGION

A quiet year following the 
lifting of COVID restrictions, 
a l t h o u g h o u r m o n t h l y 
meetings have gone ahead as 
usual. We managed one outing 
– to the Violette Szabo Day.
  The Harvest Auction was 
very successful this year. The 
total raised is £1963.00 which 
is a record. Many thanks to all 
of you who donated items for 
the auction, donations of cash 
and of course, those of you 
who bid and bought items.
  For our next outing we are 
planning a half day trip to the 
Land of Lost Content in 
Craven Arms on November.  
24th. A Million Memories from 
the 20th Century! Britain’s 
foremost collection of pop 
culture ephemera, obscure and 
ordinary objects from the pre-
digital era. Closing down next 
year so this is a last chance for 
a visit. Cost for coach trip and 
entrance fee in the region of 
£20.00 depending on numbers.
   The Branch is in need of 
members, with a reducing 
membership and the age of 
those remaining increasing.  
You don’t have to have served 
in the military and you can all 
play a part. Branch meetings 
are in the Sports & Social Club 

on the 2nd Wednesday of the 
month at 7.00pm.
   The Royal British Legion has 
started an initiative to help the 
Service Community who may 
be having difficulty. 
   You can find out more about 
the Royal British Legion and 
membersh ip a t h t tps ://
www.britishlegion.org.uk.  
You can contact me on 01299 
2 7 1 3 8 4 o r e m a i l 
mike.hermolle@btinternet.com
.  The Branch will be taking 
part in Remembrance activities 
which are the Armistice Day 
Silence at the War Memorial 
on 11 November at 1100 and of 
c o u r s e t h e p a r a d e o n 
Remembrance Sunday 
Mike Hermolle  
Branch Chairman

LUDLOW’S TREE OF 
LIGHT

Ludlow Rotary Club’s Tree of 
Light is back this year, located 
in the Castle Gardens on 
Castle Square. A lovely idea, 
i t ’s a chance to make a 
dedication to a loved one or 
special memory. Donations are 
£5, which go to Ludlow Rotary 
Cares. Over the last seven 
years the Rotary Club has 
invested over £30,000 in local 
community projects.
   You can donate by picking 
up a form at St Laurence’s 
church in Ludlow, or from 
estate agents Nock Deighton. 
Or you can download a form 
f r o m 
www.ludlowrotaryclub.org.uk 
o r g o o n l i n e a t 
w w w. g o l d e n g i v i n g . c o m /
wall/ludlow-rotary-club.
   The lights will be on from 
November 26th until January 
5th. 
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Michael Coombes
Roofing & Building Maintenance.

Complete Re roofing, Roof repairs, Poin ng & Chimney repairs.
Slabbing & Brick work

Wall & Floor Tiling
Pain ng & Decora ng

Over 20 Years experience in the Cleobury area.

Call Michael on 07854 047413
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  The Manor House

First of all we welcome new subscribers to our 
newsletter, many of whom signed up at the 
September Farmers Market in Cleobury. It is 
encouraging that so many residents of the town 
and immediate area are showing their support 
for this cause, unlike our County Council.
   In the last news, reference was made to the 
business at 15b High Street adjacent to the Manor 
House. The editor apologises unreservedly to Mr 
Topham of Hollywood Fencing for pre-empting a 
change in the use of the property and not 
permitting Mr Topham the opportunity to inform 
his customer base of impending changes. A 
significant portion of the land which was 
considerably overgrown appears to have now 
been tidied up by the land owner. Any 
information on the future use of this important 
land at the side of the Manor House is not in the 
public domain at this stage.
   One of the people who attended the Farmers 
Market brought in a wonderful document which 
was in the form of a school project written and 
compiled by Laura Key while a student at Lacon 
Childe School. The project included more 
detailed background to the prior ownership of 
the Manor House up to the point that it ceased to 
be a working Nursing Home. A few photo’s of 
the inside of the house include the entrance hall 
with the Grand Curved Oak staircase and the 
Marble fireplace which was imported from 
elsewhere in the region. The staircase is believed 
to be the special feature which gives the house its 
Grade II* rating. From the picture which is quite 
old, it is clearly quite a spectacular sight. Other 
images show a typical residents bedroom and a 
tea room. We have permission to use these 
images with credit to Laura Key in the Manor 
House web site www.themanorhouse.info
   Attached to this project from Laura was a 
marketing brochure for prospective residents 
detailing the services and accommodation 
available. It is not known if this was produced by 
the current owners or a previous care company. 
In any event it gives a wonderful insight to the 
past history and use of the house which adds 
significantly to our collective desire to see the 
house restored and put back into use in whatever 
form it eventually takes. It certainly does not 
justify or support any reason or causes for the 
house to remain in its apparent decaying state. 

This is the primary objective of Save The Manor 
House group and with your support we will 
continue to promote the cause for as long as it 
takes.

   Raising awareness and engaging with local 
and county officials has been a factor in our 
activity and we recently met with Philip Dunne 
MP for Ludlow. Mr Dunne has been and I am 
sure will continue to be very supportive and has 
been in communication with the Chief Executive 
of Shropshire Council Mr Andy Begley. In a 

response on behalf of Mr Begley it was stated 
and I quote
  “The Council’s Historic Environment Team 
continues to monitor the condition of this 
building on a regular basis. Whilst it is 
acknowledged that the frontage of the property is 
periodically overgrown and the condition of the 
external paintwork is deteriorating, the building 
remains secure, windproof and weather tight. 
Unfortunately, in these circumstances the 
planning enforcement powers available to the 
Council cannot be used. The Conservation 
Officer is in contact with the owner and he 
continues to state that he intends to bring a 
scheme forwards for the property. He is also 
aware of the concerns of local residents. Given 
the Grade II* status of the property, the Team will 
however contact the Heritage at Risk Team at 
Historic England to see if there is any further 
assistance they could provide.”
  While we appreciate that our local MP is 
involved, the above response is frankly not 
acceptable nor we believe entirely accurate. 
Making the assumption that the building is 
secure, wind proof and weathertight, is only 
based on an image of the front of the building 
and does not include the references made to 
them by a highly experienced and qualified 
Chartered Surveyor who has seen the rear of the 

property for himself over a year ago. A proposal 
to obtain photographic evidence, to support our 
belief that the rear of the building is in serious 
trouble, will be resolved in due course and at that 
point further approach will be made to the 
Conservation Officer and copied to the current 
owner.  
The Manor House Team
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Comfortable and spacious pens for single or double occupancy
fully licenced by Shropshire Council

visit our website: www.purrrfectcaƩery.co.uk

Contact us on: 01299 270565 or mobile: 07968 111415

Or email: enquiries@purrrfectcaƩery.co.uk
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ALL CHANGE AT 
CLEOBURY RUGBY
FOOTBALL CLUB

Founded in 1991, Cleobury’s 
greatest achievement to date 
w a s b e i n g t h e f i r s t 
Shropshire club to play at 
Twickenham. That was in 
the junior rank finals of a 
national competition, when 
they lost out to Dorking, 
who had a history of more 
than 100 years. We have a 
club we can be very proud 
of.  JR
C h a i r – A f t e r a l o n g 
association with the Club, 
helping to set it up in 1991, 
later performing a number of 
roles, I am standing down as 
Chair after 14 seasons. 
I n t e n d i n g t o r e m a i n 
involved, but ultimately 
retiring to the ‘back-benches’ 
to cheer the team on from the 
side-lines.  I have thoroughly 
enjoyed my tenure as Chair 
and eagerly look forward to 
helping the transition to the 
new group of people.
New Chair – Tim Wright 
becomes just the 4th Chair 
a f t e r D a n B i l l s ( t h r e e 
seasons) and Roy Powell (14 
seasons) and is relishing the 
new role and opportunity. 
Having served the Club in 
several roles over the years, 
Tim is ready for the new 
challenge.
President – Since 2009 this 
vital role is for a three-year 

term of office and having 
completed this commitment 
for three seasons (four years 
due to the inactivity in Covid 
2020) Pete Howman now 
s t a n d s d o w n w i t h t h e 
grateful thanks of the Club 
and the Committee.
New President – Adrian 
Robinson from Mawley 
Town Farm, a stalwart of the 
p a c k d u r i n g t h e e a r l y 
seasons and for many years a 
great supporter of the Club 
w i t h a P i t c h B o a r d 
advertising including the 
famous slogan ‘the pint that 
doesn’t give a hangover’, has 
agreed to serve a three year 
term and is looking forward 
to getting more involved.
Coach – After a change of job 
hours and lack of time 
available David Howard has 
stood down in this position. 
The Club thanks him for his 
efforts over the past four 
years and three seasons 
which included the Covid 
inactivity of 2020. We hope 
Dave retains an affinity and 
involvement with the Club 
when his work and family 
commitments allow.
New Coach – Will Giddings 
has now agreed to take the 
Club forward and as with 
any new Coach, there is a 
new positivity. The players 
are embarking on a new 
s e a s o n w i t h s o m e 

confidence, with lots of new 
y o u n g p l a y e r s c o m i n g 
forward.  There is a renewed 
enthusiasm to fitness, to 
training and a game plan, we 
just need more existing 
players to return to training 
and playing.
Captain – after four years 
and three seasons (including 
the Covid inactivity of 2020) 
our longest serving skipper 
has decided to take more of a 
back seat.  We thank him for 
the excellent job he did in the 
role and hope that he can 
play with some freedom of 
responsibility.
New Captain – Matt Rose 
has been playing at the Club 
for a couple of seasons and 
has agreed to step up to this 
leadership role.  Starting his 
p l a y i n g c a r e e r a t O l d 
L u c t o n i a n s a n d n o w 
working locally, he and his 
family are enjoying life in the 
town and he is embracing 
the job.
Dave Hinves

 CMRFC fixtures for 

November:

Saturday 5th: Playing at 

home to Harborne.

 Saturday 12th: Playing 

away at Bridgnorth. 

 Saturday 26th: Playing 

away at Market Drayton.
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Collection will be 14th November 2022
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Florist for all occasions, specialising in wedding and 
funeral flowers 

Winner of the Matrimony Award 2020 Best Wedding Florist
Nominated for 2021 Matrimony Awards

  
Christmas workshops available

Email:clairebradley1@icloud.com
01299 270415 or 07980 580770

Painter/Decorator
Christine Smith
Friendly, local, female 
professional. Any job 
considered: including 
Indoor/outdoor, walls, 
windows and doors, wallpaper 
& preparation. DBS checked.
Fairly priced. Free quotes. 
Call: 07977296335
E: clsartcontact@gmail.com

CARTERER’R’S ANTIQUESESS

We are looking to purchase all manner of 
anƟques, jewellery, coins, medals 

and curiosiƟes.

For a free valuaƟons kindly telephone
John Carter: 07779 311792

Or email: johnbarney743@gmail.com
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A small local business.

I am a qualified lawyer with over 30 
years experience offering a personal 
and approachable service. 

I undertake specialist will drafting, 
lasting powers of attorney, deputyship 
applications and probate. 

Contact Mandy Weston Phone 01299 405873 Mobile 07931 411733

Email mandy@westonswillsandprobate.co.uk Website www.westonswillsandprobate.co.uk

Address The Old Snuff Mill Warehouse, Park Lane, Bewdley, Worcestershire DY12 2EL
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Paul Harding                         Tree Services

Hollywaste Holiday Lets
Our 2 bedroom (ensuite) coƩage, sleeps up to 6 adults, situated in Hollywaste, Cleobury MorƟmer. Fully equipped kitchen, 

open plan living room with log burner, dining area and downstairs WC.  Includes Freesat and fast WiFi.  There are enclosed & open 
decking areas outside, to take advantage of the beauƟful countryside views, and a grassed area for outdoor games.

Open all year round and welcomes adults, children, 1 large dog or up to 2 small dogs

Discount of 10% available for locals simply quote “keepitlocal” at the checkout

Events we can accommodate:
StaycaƟons, Pamper weekends , ShooƟng weekends , Wedding venue, Minimoon stays, Stargazing weekends, 

Cookery weekends & events, Camping and caravan pitches are also available!
If you're interested in hiring our space or land for any event and Ɵme frame.

Tel: 07962 151322  Email: hollywasteholidaylets@gmail.com FB: hƩps://www.facebook.com/HollywasteHolidayCoƩage

Website: hƩps://hollywasteholidaylets.squarespace.com for more informaƟon
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Sorry to hear that Jenny of Shoe 
Box fame is pottering off to 

Hampshire. She will be 
missed.So I will be doing the 

Shoe Boxes for the foreseeable 
future. There’s no way I can 
match Jenny, but I will try. 

My contact number: 
07976 307 889. KEITH BALMER

MORE ABOUT SHOE BOXES 
For Boys and Girls:
To o t h b r u s h & t o o t h p a s t e , h a i r 
accessories/brush, soap & face cloth, 
stationery & paper, gloves, hat & scarf, 
new socks/underwear, a soft toy, game, 
puzzle, small musical instruments, toy 
vehicles, small ball, sweets (use by date 
from June), a photo and message from 
yourself.

Clarion Clippings  -  The Local News

JENNY’S MEMORIAL 
TRIBUTE

Andy and Jenny Vanderhook 
moved to this area some 40 
years ago, settling into the Old 
Forge in Neen Savage. He 
travelled into the industrial 
West Midlands every day, 
working in the oil industry, 
while Jenny applied the skills 
learned running her family’s 
apple farm to their new home. 
They both had a deep affection 
for country life, reflected in the 
two greenhouses with flower 
and vegetable gardens. Andy 
was renowned for the local 
honey he offered through local 
shops and they worked with 
Mother Nature to develop the 
wildflower meadow that was 
such a colourful background to 
their home.
   It was Jenny who persuaded 
the Horticultural Society to 
pleach the lime trees on our 
High Street, having seen the 
effects on a visit to Bruges. Not 
an immediate success, because 
it was an unusual treatment, 
but now they are a noted 
feature that is much admired. 
   Jenny is best known for her 
devoted work in collecting and 
preparing the annual Shoe Box 
Appeal to take 1,000 boxes as 
gifts to the children in poorer 

countries in eastern Europe. 
She would talk about her visits 
there and the wide-eyed 
delight of children who had 
never been given a gift before, 
so poor were their families. 
Less well known was the 
amount she spent from her 
own pocket in helping to fill 
those boxes with simple gifts 
and basic educational aids like 
notepads and pencils. Five 
times she travelled out with 
the lorryload of gifts, always 
full of enthusiasm for the 
simple good the work of she 
and her many helpers did.
   She’s travelled a great deal, 
including a trek to Nepal with 
the Eddies Davis family’s ‘Live 
the Adventure’ group, when 
they painted the new school 
they’d had rebuilt following 
the dreadful earthquake there, 
a stunning setting within sight 
of Mount Everest. 
   She’s also been to Northern 
Uganda to help the Nurses 
Reaching Out charity by 
painting the hospital at Gulu 
and gave out meals to those 
who in turn helped them, the 
only meal those people had 
that day. She is visibly moved 
when talking about these 
journeys and seeing how little 
many people in this world 

have to s imply eat . Her 
compassion shines through.

   When Andy died in June this 
year, Jenny decided to sell The 
Old Forge and move to be near 
her daughter and family in 
Hampshire. She will leave with 
40 years of happy memories to 
treasure, but leaves a long term 
reminder of this family and the 
part they’ve played in helping 
others. Outside the Parish Hall 
is a new seat, made by James 
Barrett of Little Detton using 
steel, which will require very 
little maintenance compared 
with the more usual wood for 
such memorials. It’s been the 
Vanderhook way during their 
time here and travelling to help 
others - building memories to 
last a long time. 
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CARDS, GIFTS, HOMEWARE, HARDWARE AND EVERYDAY ESSENTIALS! 

Friendly Staff, and a great range of stock with prices to match! 
If you need it, and you want it! We’ve probably got it! 
Pop inside before you pop online!  
18 High Street, Cleobury Mortimer 
Tel: 01299 489590 
Email: cleoburrs.onthehighstreet@gmail.com 

Like our Facebook page CLEOBURRS 
Keep up to date with the latest products!

Rachel Siddall  DipCFHP, MPSPract

Footcare in the privacy of your own 
home:

Nail trimming
Ingrowing toenails
Corn removal
Thickening nails
Callus reducƟon 
Verruca treatment 
DiabeƟc foot care

Foot Health
PracƟƟoner

07478 007913
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St Mary’s Cleobury Mortimer

–

–
–

–
–

St Michael and All Angels’, Hopton Wafer

–
–

–
–

St George’s, Milson

–
–

–

St Mary’s, Neen Savage

–
–

All Saints’, Neen Sollars

–
–

–

‘Drop in at St Mary’s’  
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   All Aspects of carpentry work undertaken

  Level 3 City & Guilds in Carpentry & Joinery, 20 years of experience

   Tel: 07854 032750                   Email: duncpearce1@gmail.com

♦

16 Church Street, Cleobury Mortimer, Kidderminster 
DY14 8BX 

Tel: 01299 270012
Email: cleoburyopticians@outlook.com 

♦
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Simon Morton   

Minion Invasion
It would seem that we’re under attack.
  OK. That might be a tad dramatic, but we’re most definitely under siege. Every evening as 
the light begins to fade, they arrive. They huddle up in little groups around my car, making a 
hell of a racket and throwing suspicious glances our way, eyes disguised with fancy little 
black masks. 
  And when they’re not making a noise, they’re having a whale of a time jumping out from 
corners when I’m least expecting it, ferreting around my pots for hours on end and, frankly, 
crapping everywhere. 
  Our captors, as you may have guessed, are partridges. Hundreds of the bloody things. And 
it would seem that there’s not a vast amount we can do about it.
We’ve had the joy of living in the area for almost a decade, yet this is the first year they have 
decided that the Morton home is ‘Partridge Party Central’ when the lights go down. A typical 
evening goes as follows:
  Mid-afternoon - They start to gather on and around a large pile of wood we have just 
outside the house. I get the distinct impression this is the equivalent of them bumping into 
each other at the end of a busy day and deciding that a quick pint and chinwag isn’t going to 
hurt. 
  Late afternoon - The ‘quick pint’ has turned into a heaving mass of mates, all of whom seem 
to be in the same pub and desperate to buy the next round. A fair proportion of them will 
take to running around the driveway in a swarm of over-excited brown feathers. There’s no 
apparent reason for this - it looks like they’re merely celebrating the joy of being born a 
partridge. It would appear that bonhomie is very high on the partridge characteristic scale. 
It’s this manic energy that gives them the look of Minions from the film ‘Despicable Me’ - it’s 
all chaos, noise and befuddled amusement. 
  Early evening - Things got up a couple of notches. It’s now time for them to gather on our 
roof and partake in the fun game ‘ripping moss and stomping up and down on the roof tiles’. 
It’s at this point I Google ‘ASBO for partridges’ and draw a blank. Instead, we listen to roof 
tiles slipping under the clumsy feet of our Minion friends.
  Late evening - They run out of steam and fall asleep. Naturally, the crapping continues 
throughout the evening. As a side note, their poos are a funny two-tone affair. Not seen 
anything like it before (and, trust me, I’ve cleared up after a LOT of animals and birds). 
Strange.
  The following morning - Peace returns to the Morton household. Briefly.  I’m not too sure 
how long this daily routine will continue, but they do belong to the local shoot, so I guess the 
grim answer is hidden somewhere in that statement. While they are a messy and noisy lot, I 
will miss them when the inevitable happens.  
  PS - Yes, we do have a pear tree, but alas, there hasn’t been any singing to date. It’s almost 
as if they want to spite me.

Simon Morton 
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A M Plumbing & Heating

*General plumbing

*Bathrooms

*Hot water cylinders

*Central heaƟng

*OŌec approved

*Oil boilers

*Servicing

*Power flushing

Call Today: 07565 181554

 
 

CLEOBURY CARPENTER 
New to the area – Est since 2006 

All Aspects Of Carpentry & Joinery 
Your Local ‘Handy Man’ 

No Job Too Big Or Small 
Contact Joe - 07752 463 651 
hurleyhomesltd@outlook.com 
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HIS & HERS
Dog Grooming Parlour

All breeds and 
Cross breeds professionally 
Trimmed and Groomed

 J. A. Guest
Tel: 07790 796 027

S. L. CARTER
PROFESSIONAL PAINTER AND 

DECORATOR

PLASTERING, TILING, COVING AND 
GLAZING

CLEOBURY MORTIMER

TEL: 01299 272868

MOBILE: 07815 483 029

More Clarion Smalls

Washing Machine 
Repairs and Sales 

JULIAN BREAKWELL 
Telephone 07791 633 746 

Repairs to all makes, including 
Bosch, Hoover, Zanussi and 

Hotpoint 
NO CALL OUT CHARGE 
FIXED LABOUR COST

“Forest schools”

This small box advert costs £34.00
for six months.

With 1,000 copies printed and circa 750 
visits a month to our website, this

is one of the most effective places to 
advertise your business.

Call the editor on 01299 270642
or email uncle.jim@icloud.com
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MRS GRUMPY

So, the recently departed 
Prime Minister managed to 
crash the economy in record 
t ime. We have seen the 
barking mad proposed tax cuts 
for high earners ditched 
('trickle down'? - you must be 
joking, as most of the extra 
wonga would no doubt have 
ended up in offshore accounts 
of some kind) as well as the 
scrapping of the proposed 
corporation tax reductions. 
And in a touching display of 
loyalty, as soon as the smelly 
stuff hit the fan, she threw her 
Chancellor and friend under a 
bus to save her own skin. Note 
to ex P M: You were in charge 
so it wasn't all his fault. At 
least one positive thing came 
out of this – it does confirm 
the historical fact that if you 
embark on a 'Kamikwasi' 
mission you don't come back... 
Presumably, she hoped that 
this would give her a breather 
but that didn't work and the 
sharks were soon circling.
   She tried to douse the flames 
by appointing a ‘safe pair of 
hands' in the shape of Jeremy 
Hunt as Kwasi's  replacement 
and he has responded by 
junking virtually all her 
remaining measures save only 
those already in effect or 
nearly on the statute book. 
This still leaves a gaping hole 
in the accounts, possibly 
around £40 billion, so look out 
for spending cuts including a 
possible cancellation of Boris' 
lifetime care cap. 
   Her only chance of survival 
seemed to be the fact that Tory 
MP's were split into different 
factions, preventing them 
ganging up on her in the short 

t e r m a t l e a s t . P o s s i b l e 
candidates included Rishi 
Sunak, Penny Mordaunt, Ben 
Wallace and (say it quietly...) 
one Alexander Boris de Pfeffel 
Johnson....  Interestingly, one 
group is lining up behind 
Jeremy Hunt including his 
friend, our own Philip Dunne 
who, you may remember, 
masterminded Jeremy's bid for 
the top job in a previous 
contest. You may also recall 
that both were present at a 
private meeting involving a 
number of  MP's (plotters?) in 
a London pub several months 
ago. Philip has had ministerial 
e x p e r i e n c e i n t h e p a s t , 
including under Jeremy when 
he was Health Minister so 
might he benefit should his 
friend step up to the grasp the 
glittering prize?. At present, all 
involved are busy denying any 
such ambition but it will be 
interesting to see whose noses 
start to grow and when...So, 
perhaps this is all a salutary 
lesson to  those hoping to 
make friends and influence  
people. Still, just what is the 
point of entering politics if you 
can't help to make your mates 
rich(er)?
  Just what is happening to 
Cleobury?. Even going for a 
walk requires care in threading 
your way through piles of dog 
poo and discarded 'vape' 
packaging, not to mention 
avoiding being mown down 
by a spotty youth riding an 
(illegal) electric scooter. This 
once quiet rural market town 
is now riven with anti social 
behaviour. Sights you never 
thought you would see here 
such as gangs of balaclava clad 

youths running amok with 
sticks and bats attacking men 
in cars, assaults on restaurant 
owners and others and drug 
dealing in broad daylight to 
name but a few, now seem to 
be almost daily events. How 
long will it be before someone 
i s s e r i o u s l y i n j u r e d o r 
worse?.You may remember 
during the recent public 
meeting called after the last 
major battering, we were told 
that it was our fault for not 
reporting incidents. This has 
resulted in Cleobury being 
considered a lower priority 
than areas such as Highley 
with the resulting lack of 
attention. Should this be the 
case, and I'm not convinced it 
is, the remedy is in your own 
hands. If you see anything that 
looks out of place such as a 
strange car full of men parked 
up for no obvious reason, or 
packages being handed over 
take a note of the registration 
etc or other details and report 
v i a 1 0 1 o r o n l i n e a t : 
www.westmerciapolice.uk/
report  
  We have comprehensive 
CCTV cover, although this is  
not yet accessible from the 
Police central control room, 
and this can be a valuable aid 
i n c h e c k i n g s u s p i c i o u s 
movements. If we take this 
situation seriously – and we 
should, as it is likely to affect 
all of us at some point - let's 
c o n v i n c e a l e s s t h a n 
enthusiastic Police Service that 
there is a problem here and we 
just might get more support.
Ariadne J Grumpy
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E.PURSLOW & SON LTD 
Stone, Gravel, Cement Supplies 

Approved Coal Merchant 
Calor Gas Stockists 

Tarmacadam Specialists 
Car Parks and Driveways 

Constructed. 
TEL: 01299 270314

 

    

 

Freeview aerials fitted and distributed around the house. 
 

Freesat box, dish, and cable supplied and fitted. One off 
payment, No contract or subscription required. 

 

Extra points, Repairs, New fits, Set ups, Multi room. 
 
 

 

All work is carried out by a Local, fully qualified and 
insured installer. 

 
 

 

01299 270007 or 07970 675728 

TOTAL PROPERTY 
MAINTENANCE

Fireplaces built for mul fuel burning stoves,
Plastering, Building & General Maintenance

Rob Taylor
    Mobile: 07944 074540             Landline:01299 832734

Email@ rptbuilding@hotmail.co.uk
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THE CLARION SOCIAL CALENDAR - NOVEMBER 2022

’

…

…
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Stove Installations, Service and Repair
All solid fuel wood burners and boilers supplied and installed
Chimneys relined and twin wall systems built
Chimney Pots, Cowls, Carbon Monoxide alarms and Air Bricks fitted
All Stoves and Fires serviced including chimney sweep
Hetas Landlord Safety Certificates

Tel:   01299 272712  Mbl: 07807 343006
email: info@rweaversservices.co.uk

.....

Family run business of 30 years, call us for a free no 
obligaƟon quote

Finance available, buy now and pay later

5 Lupin Works, Worcester Road, Kidderminster DY10 1JR
Phone: 01562 822855 – Email: sales@twshq.com
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LACON CHILDE SCHOOL

     Lacon Childe School, Love Lane, Cleobury Mor mer, DY14 8PE        Tel. 01299 270312           email  admin@lacon childe.org.uk

the future begins here
Headteacher: Darren Reynolds
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Cleobury Mortimer Horticultural Society

The Horticultural Society is one those local bodies 
that thrives on its members’ love of country life 
and the benefits they, their families and friends all 
find in a common enthusiasm. One of the 
outstanding features you will find within the 
Cleobury Country area is the allotments high on 
the ridge to the south of the town. That facility 
exists through the generosity of the Robinson 
family; the management of it is in the hands of the 
Horticultural Society, through Steve Todd.
   When the lime trees that have added shade in the 
summer to our High Street were converted from a 
normal form of growth to pleaching, which 
spreads the summer shade wider, the long term 
management was in turn passed to the same body. 
The trees are the property of the County Council, 
overseen by the Town Council; the care of those 
trees rests with the Horticultural Society. All of 
them unpaid volunteers, people who simply care.
   An outstanding donation was recently given to 
the Society in memory of the late Joyce Wakeman, 
a long term member and very enthusiastic 
member herself. She had made it clear that the 
money should be used as part of the Society’s 
charitable activities and funding a competition for 
younger children as the Covid restrictions were 
lifted was an ideal opportunity. So ‘Learning to 
Grow Food’ was launched, taking in local 
nurseries, primary schools and the special school. 
A lovely idea, helping children understand where 
food comes from and how it’s grown.

One of the Joyce Wakeman watering can trophies 
presented to the Society by her family.

   The children were provided with seed trays and 
covers, plus peat-free compost and seeds for 
sprouting. Their task was to grow them, find out 
more about how seeds develop roots and grow 
and how they are then harvested , sold and used 
as part of a healthy diet. That was quite an 
ambition for such young children, but four 
nurseries and five schools spread across Cleobury 
Country took part, involving about 150 children 
and young people. All greatly enjoyed by both 
pupils and their teachers and the winners in the 
two categories - pre-school and schools - were 
awarded mini greenhouses.

Winners of the pre-school category Joyce Wakeman 
trophy, children from Abkats Nursery at Catherton. 

   In a world where too many clubs and 
associations find membership dropping as 
members age, it’s a refreshing change to hear of a 
society looking forward by encouraging early 
interest in what could become a lifetime interest.
   Membership of the Society is open to anyone 
with an interest in gardening. What you will get, 
above all else, is a warm welcome from friendly 
people, whether you already have lots of expertise 
or want to learn and get advice. You’d be very 
welcome to go along to the Annual General 
Meeting on Monday 14 November at 7.30pm at St 
Mary’s Place Community Room to find out more.  
Annual membership costs just £15 per person, or if 
you’d like an allotment, it’s £50 for a full plot or 
£30 for a half plot, which also includes 
membership of the Society and all its activities. 
C o n t a c t t h e S e c r e t a r y L i n d a A s h m a n 
(edandlinashman@gmail.com) or, for allotments, 
Steve Todd (stevetodd@uwclub.net).
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CLEOBURY SEAFOOD & FREEZER CENTRE
6 Newhouse Farm - Tenbury Road - Cleobury Mortimer

01299 271345
Ready Meals
We stock a wide range of ready meals, from the ordinary to the extra ordinary !
Plus a range of Vegetarian, Gluten Free and Vegan meals.

Mr Dave’s
Meat, Chicken, Prawn and Vegetarian Balti, Madras Curry
Mr Dave’s extra large naan, plain and garlic & coriander.
Fish
Cod, Haddock, Plaice fillets, Sea bass, Lemon sole, Cod Loins, Smoked Haddock.
Battered & breaded fish fillets. Young’s Jumbo Cod Fish Fingers.(Very Popular)
Seafood
Raw king Prawns, Squid, , whitebait, cooked tiger prawns, scallops, seafood cocktail.
Hot & Spicy Prawns, Breaded Cod & Plaice Goujons

New Fish Cakes Thai Style Cod & Prawn, Smoked Haddock, Mozzarella & Spring Onion,
Sea Bass, Cod, Lime & Ginger.
Fruit and Vegetables
Potato Products
Bannister Jacket Potatoes, Oven chips, Sweet Potato Fries Twister Fries, Hash Browns, Spicy Wedges

Chicken Products
Southern Fried Breaded Chicken Steaks, Breaded Chicken Goujons, Chicken Nuggets, Chicken
Bites.
Gateaux for all occasions
BENNETTS ICE CREAM

Opening Times   9am to 4.30pm Mon to Friday. Saturday 9am to 12
Visit our web site   www.cleoburyfreezercentre.co.uk

                                                         

Rubber, Fibreglass & Felt
Re poinƟng & Chimney Repairs
Fascias & GuƩering

Take advantage of our offer: Replace your flat roof Making EPDM (rubber) your 
choice for a long lasƟng, weatherproof & high slip resistant membrane, with a 

lifespan of 50 years, get it for the same price as felt, which only carries a 10 year 
guarantee!

Replace your flat roof with EPDM (rubber) & add a skylight or lantern, 
giving extra light to your room starƟng from as liƩle as £400!!

Freephone 0800 0855277 * 07538 471274
Www.onestop roofing.co.uk
onestoproofinguk@gmail.com

Family business est. 35 years.
All repair work undertaken
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Love to Learn – Learn to Love 

 Outdoor play areas     •  Small family atmosphere 
 Kind – Inspire – Nurturing – Learning – Eco-friendly -Teamwork 

www.kinlet.shropshire.sch.uk  admin@kinlet.shropshire.sch.uk 
Telephone: 01299 841210 

 

KINLET
BOOK YOUR
MOT WITH US

Clarion Clippings  -  The Local News
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N.R. Evans Landscaping

Email: nrevansgardenmaintenance@gmail.com
Call for a chat on 07535 902847

Facebook: N.R.Evans Garden Maintenance 

Grass cuƫng 

Strimming

hedge cuƫng

garden and site clearance

domesƟc and commercial customers welcome

Fencing, including:
Panel fencing
Post and rail fencing
Picket fencing
Stock fencing
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Let’s Beat the Scammers                                                                      Nigel Reid

Welcome to November’s issue on the subject of Scamming. 
This month I want to copy some of the information that comes through the local and National agencies. The 
attached comes from the Economic Crime unit at West Mercia Police.  
INVESTMENT FRAUD 
This is a warning on ‘get rich quick’ schemes as investment fraud soars among young professionals on social 
media.  ‘Get rich quick’ investment opportunities are soaring amongst young professionals, with more than 
£890 million lost to investment fraud last year. 
Criminals are evolving the way that they target people with bogus investment opportunities, with many victims 
now being targeted on social media. 
The total amount lost to investment fraud in the 2021/22 financial year rose by a staggering 49.5 per cent on 
the previous period (£890,916,169 up from £596,053,731). New data from the National Fraud Intelligence 
Bureau (NFIB) also shows there were 26,170 reports of investment fraud to Action Fraud in the same period, 
meaning victims lost an average of £34,043.41 each. 
How to spot the signs and protect yourself 

 Before deciding to invest, always do your research and do not let anyone rush you. Only criminals 
will put pressure on you to make a quick decision. Stop, take time to think and consult trusted 
friends and family members before parting with your money. 

 Be cautious if you are asked to change money into cryptocurrency to invest or make a payment 
via cryptocurrency. This is often a tactic used by fraudsters. 

 Be aware that some investment opportunity approaches can come via social media. Always 
undertake additional research to check the validity of such an opportunity. 

 Fraudsters have been known to hack social media accounts to promote bogus investments. If you 
are making an investment based on a recommendation from a friend or family member sent via 
social media, check that this has actually been sent by them. 

 Scammers will often create professional looking websites and utilise fake business premise 
locations to give an impression of legitimacy. 

Never let anyone take control of your phone or computer for any reason.  A reputable business would 
never do this.  Check on the FCA website to see if an investment business is authorised by the 
Financial Conduct Authority. 
ENERGY BILL SCAMS 
A recent report from a potential victim of an Energy Bill Scam went as follows: 
A call was received claiming to be from the person’s Energy Company and asking for a meter reading, 
serial number, bank details and other personal details. Fortunately, the person did not have the information 
to hand and rang back the Energy Company on the listed number, so in this case no money was lost. 
Never provide financial or personal details over the phone unless you are 100% sure the caller is 
genuine, always use the listed telephone number on the invoice. 
ROMANCE FRAUDS 
There has been a recent spike in Romance Fraud reports centred on the Worcester area, where victims have 
lost money to Scammers. 
Please remember never to give out money, gift cards or any other form of payment to someone you 
may have met on the internet but never met in person, however convincing their request may be. 
CLARIFICATION 
Premium Rate Telephone Number Scam. This Scam, which has been highlighted before, applies equally to 
calls to DVLA where victims have inadvertently called a third-party premium number displayed on the Internet 
and ended up paying unsolicited call charges and fees. 
So, when looking for Government Department contact details, always use the official Government 
Services Website – GOV.UK 
Take Five to Stop Fraud 
Stop: Taking a moment to stop and think before parting with your money or information could keep you safe. 
Challenge: Could it be fake? It’s okay to reject, refuse or ignore any requests. Only criminals will try to rush 
or panic you. 
Protect: If you think you’ve been a victim of fraud, contact your bank immediately and report it to Action 
Fraud online at actionfraud.police.uk or by calling 0300 123 2040.  
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ARE YOU LOOKING FOR

Independent Financial Advice?

Consequential Planning are your local independent financial advisers. We have a highly 

qualified team with extensive experience in all aspects of financial planning. We can  

offer help and advice on investments, pensions, protection and mortgages.

Telephone 01299 407128  

to arrange a free financial review or visit:

www.cnsq.co.uk

FI
ND US O

N

R
A

T

E
D

 E X C E L L E N
T

Call me now to find out more
07966 

366505

Are you thinking about Equity Release?

I’m Stephanie
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The Worcestershire Chimney Sweep
Tradi onal & Power Sweeping Services 
Cer fied Chimney Sweep 
Insurance Recognised cer ficate issued 

M: 07752 116629     T: 01584 781358     E: lostcity5@hotmail.co.uk

www.theworcestershirechimneysweep.co.uk

A safe and easy to use alternaƟve for logs for both wood stoves and open fires

buy online at www.burningblocks.co.uk

Easy to light / roaring fire in under 5 mins
Easy to stack / 10kg packs 
High heat / similar to coal on output
Each briqueƩe lasts over an hour 
Low moisture / 8% moisture maximum
Store undercover

Discount for local 
delivery quote: 

“family10” at the
checkout

UK wide 
delivery available,

aprox. 2 days

For more informaƟon:
Email: burningblocks@gmail.com Website: www.burningblocks.co.uk FB: hƩps://www.facebook.com/burningblocksbriqueƩes
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The Town Council Page
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Neighbourhood Matters 
 

 
’



Cleobury Clarion November 2022 Page 62

SOLAR PV

EV CHARGERS

AIR SOURCE
HEAT PUMPS

GROUND SOURCE
HEAT PUMPS

BATTERIES

VENTILATION

UNDERFLOOR
HEATING

RADIATORS

With over 130 years combined experience, we are keen to help
with all your energy enquiries and deliver impartial advice.
Totally free desktop quotes for Solar PV and Heat Pump systems
completely unique to your property to show you exactly how
much you could save. 
Self-consumption gadgets to help you utilise all of your generated
energy. Whether its a Smart Electric Car Charger, Immersion
Diverters or Battery Storage Units, we can help you become more
independent from the grid. 
Ensure your heating is as efficient as possible, through underfloor
heating installation, radiator upgrades and smart hot water
cylinders. 
Advice on all Government Grants and Incentives. 
Local support with annual servicing through our in-house EZCare
package.

EnergyZone is one of the largest renewable energy companies in the
Midlands, having provided domestic and commercial sustainable
energy solutions for over 20 years. 
Based next to Hobsons Brewery in Cleobury Mortimer, we are your
local experts in renewable and low carbon energy. 
 
The current energy crisis has been incredibly eye-opening as we
come to realise how reliant we are on other countries for fuel.
Wouldn't it be nice to become more independent and less reliant on
the volatile energy prices... well, that's where we can help!
 
What can EnergyZone Offer? 

About usOur Services

01299 270011

sales@energyzone.co.uk

For your peace of mind, EnergyZone has the following accreditations:

Get in touch today to start renewing your energy!
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Collect the Clarion in Cleobury from: Select and Save Grocery, Londis Store, Cleoburrs, Cleobury Cafe, The 
Severn Hospice Shop, Mid Counties Co-op, Purslows, and The Library.
Out in Cleobury Country at: Heath Farm Meats, Bagginswood;  Clee Hill Stores; Clows Top Stores; The 
Sun and Slipper, Mamble; Hopton Bank Service Station; ; Ludlow Library; Mahorall Cider Farm; The 
Colliers Cafe & Shop, Rock; The Fighting Cocks, Stottesdon; The Duck Inn, Chorley; The Live and Let Live, 
Neen Sollars; The Eagle and Serpent, Kinlet; Parker Motors, Ditton Priors.
Copies are also available from the Parish Churches in: Cleobury Mortimer, Bayton, Doddington, Hopton 
Wafers, Milson, Neen Savage and Neen Sollars.
Missed your Clarion? Cleobury Mortimer Library keeps the current month’s copy on file and all back 
issues are available to read as pdfs from www.cleoburyclarion.co.uk.

DEADLINE FOR THE DECEMBER/JANUARY ISSUE: NOVEMBER 22nd. 
PLEASE NOTE THAT THIS IS THE LAST POSSIBLE DATE TO RECEIVE REPORTS.

Editor and Advertising Sales: Jim Reynolds, 4 Childe Road, Cleobury Mortimer, Shropshire 
DY14 8PA. Telephone: 01299 270642 Mobile: 07410 977 212

E-Mail: editor@cleoburyclarion.co.uk  or uncle.jim@icloud.com
The Clarion On The Web: www.cleoburyclarion.co.uk

Printed by Badger Print and Design of Shifnal, 01952 730511

Community Contacts for Clarion Readers

CEMETERY ADMINISTRATOR Theresa Ray 07703 965 064 theresa.25016@hotmail.co.uk

CLEOBURY COUNTRY CENTRE 01299 272300 In Love Lane, 9 to 5 Mon to Fri.

CLEOBURY DENTAL PRACTICE 01299 271747 www.cleoburydental.co.uk

CLEOBURY CARERS Michelle 01743 341995 carerssupport@shropshire.gov.uk

CLEOBURY COMPASSIONATE COMMUNITIES Katja Jones 07966 080111 Tuesday and Thursday at the Medical Centre

CLEOBURY MORTIMER LIBRARY  01299 272301 Open 9 to 7 Mon, 9 to 5 Tues/Fri  and 10 to 1 Sat.

LOCAL POLICE PC Wayne 
Strangwood

07773 054 587 wayne.strangwood@westmercia.pnn.police.uk

CLEOBURY MORTIMER GUIDES Fiona McCallum 07805 737 555

CLEOBURY MORTIMER SCOUTS Lowri Hughes cleoburybeavers@gmail.com

CRIMESTOPPERS 0800 555 111 Free Police contact. Talk in confidence, to report any 
crime.

DOMESTIC VIOLENCE HELPLINE 0800 783 1359 Women’s Aid, 24 Hour support:

HOME FROM HOSPITAL 01584 878046 Help over the first weeks back home from Age UK

MARKET HALL Kim 01299 272732 markethall@cleobury.org.uk

MEDICAL CENTRE 01299 270209 Out of surgery hours, use the Shrop Doc Service. 

SHROP DOC 111 Service available evenings and weekends

THE MEN’S SHED Pete Blackburn 07776 243 584 petblack@me.com

THE PHARMACY 01299 270219 Closes for half day on Saturday. Delivers prescriptions

ST ELIZABETH’S CATHOLIC CHURCH Angela Flowers 01299 270318 Sunday Mass at 9.00am

NIGHTINGALE NURSING FUND Rosemary Abbiss 01746 718451

TOWN COUNCIL Clerk Matthew 
Sheehan

01299 271154 Cleobury Country Centre 9 to 2 pm, Mon to Fri. 
www.cleobury.org.uk. Council meets in the Centre on the 
first Monday of the month

POST OFFICE 01299 270211 In the Select and Save Grocery Store, Church Street

SAINT MARY’S YOUTH PROJECT Mark Greaves 07828 116810 mark.stmarys@live.co.uk

SHROPSHIRE COUNCIL 0345 678 9000

SOUTH SHROPSHIRE YOUTH FORUM 01584 874922

VOLUNTARY CAR SCHEME 01299 666119 Mandy Smith

WASTE DISPOSAL 0345 678 9007 The contractor is Veolia

WATER SUPPLY EMERGENCIES Severn Trent 0800 783 4444

NEWLIFE CHURCH Pastor E Stirrup 01562 630595 Sunday services at 10.30
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